



Gender-Affirming Health Care for Trans Children

JANUARY 2026

KEY POINTS

- Some people seek gender-affirming health care, including hormone replacement therapy and surgery, so that their physical sex characteristics more closely align with their gender identity. Trans people, as well as people who are not trans, have benefited from these evidence-based medical interventions for decades.
- Among patients seeking gender-affirming care are a small number of children, who may particularly benefit from **puberty blockers** to postpone the development of secondary sex characteristics. These medications have been prescribed for over 40 years to children experiencing precocious puberty and for over 20 years to some trans children who experience gender dysphoria.
- Gender-affirming care is linked with positive health outcomes and is supported by the World Health Organization and top medical associations. For some trans youth, gender-affirming health care can be life-saving and may amount to “**necessary medical assistance**” under international law.
- Children should have access to gender-affirming care that upholds the highest clinical and ethical standards and is based on their free and informed consent. In accordance with their evolving capacities, children, together with their families and medical professionals, can make **informed decisions about their bodies**.
- Bans on gender-affirming health care are **not based on the best available evidence**, which continues to support its provision, including for children. These restrictions mainly seek to police bodies and identities, not to protect children.

What is the purpose of this brief?

An increasing number of countries and U.S. states have passed legislation banning gender-affirming health care for minors. However, for a small number of trans and gender-diverse children, gender-affirming health care meets urgent medical needs.

This brief discusses children's access to gender-affirming health care from the perspectives of human rights and access to health. It clarifies what such care is, addresses common misconceptions, and documents the legal and policy barriers that restrict access. The brief is intended to inform policymakers, advocates, and international bodies, and to support evidence-based, non-discriminatory decision-making.

This brief focuses primarily on access to treatments such as puberty blockers, the most common form of gender-affirming health care sought by trans children.

What is gender-affirming health care?

Gender-affirming health care refers to the range of **consensual psychological**, behavioral, and medical interventions to support and affirm an individual's gender identity.¹

Some gender-affirming interventions under this umbrella include:

Puberty blockers: Medications that pause pubertal development, giving individuals time to explore their gender identity without irreversible physical changes. These are also used to delay early onset puberty.

Hormone therapy: Medications that help align a person's physical characteristics with their gender identity by introducing estrogen, progesterone, or testosterone.

Facial, chest, or genital surgery: Surgical procedures that alter the facial, chest, or genital anatomy to better align with a person's gender identity.

For transgender and gender-diverse people, gender-affirming health care can be vital to support their **social and medical transitioning**. However, it is **not exclusive to trans and gender-diverse people**. Chest reduction surgery is a recognized form of gender-affirming care and is most commonly performed on cisgender males, including boys treated for gynecomastia. In 2019, cisgender men received 80 percent of chest reduction surgeries among adults in the United States, and cisgender boys accounted for 97 percent of such surgeries among minors.²

Trans children who receive gender-affirming care are a **small minority**. One study of children with gender-related diagnoses in the United States found that only five percent received puberty blockers during a four-year period, while less than 11 percent underwent gender-affirming hormone therapy.³ They represent less than 0.1 percent of all minors in the country with private insurance, the cohort that the study focused on.⁴ The rate is even lower for minors with a gender-related diagnosis who have undergone gender-affirming surgeries: 0.002 percent for minors aged 15 to 17, 0.0001 percent for those aged 13 or 14, and 0 percent for children below 13.⁵

Gender-affirming health care does **not** refer to the nonconsensual interventions to which some hospitals subject intersex infants and children in an attempt to medically “assign” their sex or gender. These harmful interventions should be prohibited.⁶

Should children be able to access some forms of gender-affirming health care?

Yes, children should be able to access some forms of gender-affirming care. Decisions about children’s health care should be made through an individualized process involving the patient, their caregivers, and qualified medical professionals—guided by clinical evidence and ethical standards. Denying age-appropriate, evidence-based care can harm their health and well-being, while access to care can be protective.⁷

Medical necessity. For some trans children, gender-affirming care is **medically necessary and life-saving**.⁸ There is strong evidence that gender-affirming care can reduce psychological distress and suicidality and improve overall mental health outcomes.⁹ The use of gender-affirming care as a matter of medical necessity is supported by numerous major medical associations and global health authorities.¹⁰ Medical organizations have developed robust guidelines on its provision.¹¹ Professional medical associations focused on trans people’s health have found that “withholding such treatment is harmful and carries potential life-long social, psychological, and medical consequences.”¹²

Best interests of the child. It is in the best interests of children to enjoy access to medically necessary care. Under Article 24 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), a human rights treaty ratified by 196 countries, “the best interests of the child shall be a primary consideration.” The Convention requires governments to implement the right to health through the “provision of **necessary medical assistance** and health care to all children.”¹³ This suggests that states have an obligation under international human rights law to ensure children’s access to gender-affirming health care.

Human rights imperative. Human rights experts have called on states to protect trans and gender-diverse children, including by providing “equal access to health care and access to gender affirming treatment to those who seek it.”¹⁴

The right to the highest attainable standard of health requires states to work toward substantive equality by addressing the specific health needs of trans persons, including through “dignified gender affirming treatment for trans and gender-diverse children and adolescents,” according to the UN Special Rapporteur on the right to health.¹⁵ Inter-American human rights mechanisms have also called on states to “guarantee health protocols that address the specific needs of trans persons, including gender affirmation treatments.”¹⁶

Withholding access to these treatments infringes upon the “bodily integrity and autonomy rights of children,” according to the UN Special Rapporteur on the right to privacy.¹⁷

Sustainable development imperative. The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, adopted by all UN member states in 2015, set forth a blueprint for global peace and prosperity based on “17 goals to transform our world” and a core commitment to “Leave No One Behind.” Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 3 is to “Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages.”¹⁸ As the UN notes, “Healthy people are the foundation for healthy economies.” When undue barriers prevent trans people from accessing gender-affirming care, their human potential is shortchanged.¹⁹ Access to gender-affirming care helps ensure that trans people are not left behind.²⁰

What are common concerns regarding gender-affirming health care for children?

Some people have expressed concerns about gender-affirming care for children. Doubts about gender-affirming care may stem from inadequate information combined with genuine safeguarding considerations for children. In some cases, they are also a result of misinformation and disinformation.

Here are some common concerns, along with evidence-based arguments that can help bring clarity:

CLAIM: “Children cannot make informed decisions regarding their bodies.”

Decisions on the health of trans and gender-diverse children should involve **caregivers, medical professionals, and the children themselves**, working together to develop individualized, evidence-based treatment plans that take into consideration the specific needs and preferences of the child.²¹

The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child (CRC Committee), a group of human rights experts tasked to interpret the Convention on the Rights of the Child, recognizes that the right to health of all children encompasses the “right to control one’s health and body, including sexual and reproductive freedom to make responsible choices” in accordance with their **“growing capacity and maturity.”**²²

“The decision of whether and when to start gender-affirming treatment, which does not necessarily lead to hormone therapy or surgery, is personal and involves careful consideration by each patient and their family.”

—Moira Szilagyi, former president of the American Academy of Pediatrics, August 10, 2022²³

CLAIM: “Children should not be allowed to make irreversible changes to their bodies.”

The physical effects of puberty blockers and menstrual suppression medication are reversible.²⁴ On the other hand, for some trans and gender-diverse children, puberty can lead to the development of unwanted physical traits that are irreversible or may only be reversed through “risky, invasive, financially draining, and sometimes entirely impossible surgeries.”²⁵

Some of the physical effects of gender-affirming hormone therapy are, depending on the length of the treatment, fully or partially reversible.²⁶ Irreversible gender-affirming surgeries are rarely performed on minors.²⁷ When they are performed, many, if not most, are performed on cisgender children.²⁸

Instead of wholesale bans on care, governments and medical authorities should enforce standards of care to ensure that no one undergoes any gender-affirming medical intervention, reversible or not, without their free and informed consent.

“Transgender and gender-diverse children and youth deserve to lead safe, healthy lives in environments that allow them to be their authentic selves. That can only happen if physicians are allowed to treat these children in the same manner, and with the same respect, that we expect them to treat every other child.”

–American Federation of Pediatric Organizations, 2022²⁹

CLAIM: “Trans identity is a fad. ‘Trans’ children will soon detransition and will regret receiving care.”

Longitudinal research has found high rates of persistence in gender identity among children and adolescents who socially transition.³⁰ Pediatric gender-affirming health care is generally associated with satisfaction and confidence, and has low rates of regret.³¹

While the phenomenon of “detransition” is complex and remains underresearched, existing evidence shows that most detransition is not due to regret.³² A 2015 national survey in the United States shows that most trans people who had gone back to living or presenting as their gender assigned at birth, temporarily or permanently, did so due to social stigma, discrimination, and family and peer pressure.³³ Another study found that most trans people who temporarily or permanently halted gender-affirming care did so due to barriers to access or because they were already satisfied with the effects of the treatment on their physical appearance or secondary sex characteristics.³⁴

At the same time, it is important to note that gender identity can change over time. Trans people can assume another gender identity in the same way that cisgender people can later identify as trans. They may “detransition” and identify with their assigned gender at birth, or identify with a different gender identity under the trans umbrella.

A small number of trans people who have accessed gender-affirming surgeries may regret them. Some studies put this number at one percent—significantly lower than the regret rate after common plastic surgeries, such as bariatric or weight-loss (up to 19.5 percent) and breast reconstruction (up to 47.1 percent).³⁵ The research on gender-affirming surgery regret rates for adolescents is so limited that credible data is not currently available. Given the very limited number of surgeries on trans adolescents, this should come as no surprise.

The experiences of persons who detransition and regret receiving gender-affirming care must not be used to block care for all. Governments must protect their rights, as they should protect the rights of all patients, by ensuring access to effective recourse for genuine medical malpractice and other rights violations. In place of restrictive policies that prevent people from enjoying the right to self-determine their identity and receive the care they need to affirm it, governments should protect access to care while upholding the highest clinical and ethical standards, centered on free and informed consent and the best interests of the child.

What barriers prevent children from enjoying access to gender-affirming care?

An increasing number of governments have imposed targeted restrictions on children's access to care.³⁶ For example:

- **United States:** Twenty-eight states ban gender-affirming care for minors as of December 2025.³⁷
- **Türkiye:** In June 2025, the Health Ministry banned persons under 21 from receiving gender-affirming hormone therapy, calling it a threat to the country's "cultural and moral values."³⁸
- **Argentina:** In February 2025, the president modified the pioneering Gender Identity Law to prohibit gender-affirming care for minors.³⁹
- **United Kingdom:** In December 2024, the government indefinitely extended a ban on puberty blocker prescriptions to minors.⁴⁰
- **Russia and Georgia:** Both countries recently prohibited gender-affirming care for children and adults, criminalizing providers.⁴¹

These bans are **not based on the best available evidence**, which continues to support gender-affirming health care, but instead on research that has been criticized as biased and politically motivated:

- **United Kingdom:** The Independent Review of Gender Identity Services for Children and Young People, or the Cass Review, has been used as the basis for the National Health Service to ban puberty blockers for trans children.⁴² Since its publication in April 2024, several medical organizations, including the British Medical Association and the Endocrine Society, health experts, and medical researchers have come out to criticize it, with a critical appraisal identifying "methodological flaws and unsupported claims."⁴³

- **Chile:** In May 2025, Chile's Chamber of Deputies approved the final report of a special investigative commission, which recommends banning gender-affirming hormone therapy for minors and criminalizing professionals who provide it.⁴⁴ Although the report does not have a binding impact on health care delivery, the Chilean LGBTIQ group Movilh underscored that it harms trans youth "on the basis of biased and ideological legislative research."⁴⁵

Despite claiming to protect them, these discriminatory bans **put children in danger** and violate their bodily autonomy. Most bans demonstrate double standards: they allow cisgender children who experience early puberty to continue accessing puberty blockers while banning access for trans children.⁴⁶ Some also grant a discriminatory "intersex exception," discussed below. Many of these restrictions are rooted in broader efforts to **call into question trans identities**.⁴⁷

Other barriers include:

- **Unavailability and inadequacy:** Not enough health care professionals and providers have the expertise, cultural competence, and tools to provide gender-affirming health care for children.⁴⁸
- **Inaccessibility:** Many private and public health insurance plans do not comprehensively cover these forms of treatment, leaving children and their families to shoulder expenses.⁴⁹ Various human rights bodies have called on states to include gender-affirming interventions in health insurance schemes.⁵⁰
- **Discrimination:** Perceived or actual discrimination discourages families from seeking care for their children or leads to unsatisfactory interactions that negatively impact health.⁵¹ Health inequities further put minority children at risk.⁵²

Impact of restrictions on intersex children

Firstly, it is essential to emphasize that non-consensual medical interventions on intersex children are not gender-affirming care. Gender-affirming care is based on consent and bodily autonomy, while nonconsensual interventions enact violence and undermine autonomy.

Some laws that restrict trans children's access to care also codify an **intersex exception** that essentially permits medically unnecessary, nonconsensual, and harmful interventions to "normalize" the bodies of intersex minors. In the **United States**, all state-level bans on gender-affirming care contain this exception.⁵³

These laws aim to police bodies and identities—not protect children from harm. They also deny some intersex children health care services that they need.⁵⁴

What should States do?

- Repeal all discriminatory bans and restrictions on gender-affirming health care;
- Work with medical associations, trans-led organizations, and trans children and their families to develop policies toward full access to gender-affirming health care;
- Include gender-affirming health care in the coverage of public insurance schemes, and mandate private providers to do the same;
- Strengthen professional expertise by integrating gender-affirming health care into medical education, training, certification, and continuing education; and
- Invest in research on transgender children's health to strengthen the evidence base for gender-affirming health care.

REFERENCES

- 1 World Health Organization, "Gender incongruence and transgender health in the ICD," accessed December 2, 2025, <https://www.who.int/standards/classifications/frequently-asked-questions/gender-incongruence-and-transgender-health-in-the-icd>.
- 2 Dannie Dai et al., "Prevalence of Gender-Affirming Surgical Procedures Among Minors and Adults in the US," JAMA Network Open 7, no. 6 (2024): <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2820437>.
- 3 According to the authors of the study, the number of youth who had any diagnosis of gender dysphoria was less than 18,000. Among this group, only 926 received puberty blockers and 1,927 received gender-affirming hormones from 2018 through 2022. See Selena Simmons-Duffin, "'A very, very small number' of teens receive gender-affirming care, study finds," NPR, January 6, 2025, <https://www.npr.org/sections/shots-health-news/2025/01/06/nx-sl-5247724/transgender-teens-gender-affirming-care-hormones-jama>; Carla K. Johnson, "Fewer than 0.1 percent of U.S. adolescents receive gender-affirming medications, report finds," PBS News, January 6, 2025, <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/fewer-than-0-1-percent-of-u-s-adolescents-receive-gender-affirming-medications-report-finds>; Maya Brownstein, "Gender-affirming medications rarely prescribed to U.S. adolescents," Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, January 6, 2025, <https://hsph.harvard.edu/news/gender-affirming-medications-rarely-prescribed-to-u-s-adolescents>.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Dannie Dai et al., "Prevalence of Gender-Affirming Surgical Procedures."
- 6 Outright International, Nonconsensual Harmful Medical Practices on Intersex Children, October 2025, <https://outrightinternational.org/our-work/human-rights-research/nonconsensual-harmful-medical-practices-intersex-children>.
- 7 Emily Georges, Emily C.B. Brown and Rachel Silliman Cohen, "Prohibition of Gender-Affirming Care as a Form of Child Maltreatment: Reframing the Discussion," Pediatrics Perspectives 153, no. 1 (2023): <https://publications.aap.org/pediatrics/article/153/1/e2023064292/196236/Prohibition-of-Gender-Affirming-Care-as-a-Form-of>.
- 8 Jack L Turban et al., "Pubertal Suppression for Transgender Youth and Risk of Suicidal Ideation," Pediatrics 145, no. 2 (2025): <https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2019-1725>; Heather Boerner, "What the Science on Gender-Affirming Care for Transgender Kids Really Shows," Scientific American, May 12, 2022, <https://www.scientificamerican.com/video/what-the-science-on-gender-affirming-care-for-transgender-kids-really-shows>; Scott J. Schweikar, "What's Wrong With Criminalizing Gender-Affirming Care of Transgender Adolescents?," AMA Journal of Ethics 25, no. 6 (2023): <https://journalofethics.ama-assn.org/article/whats-wrong-criminalizing-gender-affirming-care-transgender-adolescents/2023-06>.
- 9 Christal Achille et al., "Longitudinal impact of gender-affirming endocrine intervention on the mental health and well-being of transgender youths: preliminary results," International Journal of Pediatric Endocrinology 2020, 8 (2020): <https://doi.org/10.1186/s13633-020-00078-2>; Diana M Tordoff et al., "Mental Health Outcomes in Transgender and Nonbinary Youths Receiving Gender-Affirming Care," JAMA Network 5, no. 2 (2022): <https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.0978>; Anthony N Almazan and Alex S Keuroghlian, "Association Between Gender-Affirming Surgeries and Mental Health Outcomes," JAMA Surgery 156, no. 7 (2021): <https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC8082431>, 611-618; Arjee Javellana Restar, "Gender-affirming care is preventative care," The Lancet Regional Health - Americas 24 (2023): <https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanam/article/PIIS2667-193X%2823%2900118-7/fulltext>.
- 10 World Medical Association, "WMA Statement on Trans People," October 2015, <https://www.wma.net/policies-post/wma-statement-on-transgender-people>; World Professional Association for Transgender Health, Position Statement on Medical Necessity of Treatment, Sex Reassignment, and Insurance Coverage in the U.S.A., December 21, 2016, <https://wpath.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/WPATH-Position-on-Medical-Necessity-12-2016.pdf>; Association of Scientific Medical Societies, S2k Guideline Gender Incongruence and Gender Dysphoria in Children and Adolescents – Diagnosis and Treatment, September 30, 2024, https://register.awmf.org/assets/guidelines/028_D_G_f_Kinder-_und_Jugendpsychiatrie_und_-_psychotherapie/028-014eng_S2k_Gesellschaftsinkongruenz-Geschlechtsdysphorie-Kinder-Jugendliche_2025-06.pdf; American Academy of Pediatrics, "Ensuring Comprehensive Care and Support for Transgender and Gender-Diverse Children and Adolescents," October 2018, <https://publications.aap.org/pediatrics/article/142/4/e20182162/37381/Ensuring-Comprehensive-Care-and-Support-for?autologincheck=redirected>; American Medical Association, Protecting Access to Gender Affirming Care, Resolution 223 (A-23), May 2, 2023, <https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/a23-223.pdf>.
- 11 Erin Ziegler et al., "A Critical Review of Clinical Practice Guidelines for Care of Transgender and Gender Diverse Children and Youth for Use by Primary Care Practitioners," Transgender Health 7, no. 5 (2022): <https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC9829138>, 397-406.
- 12 WPATH, EPATH, USPATH, AsiaPATH, CPATH, AusPATH, and PATHA, "Response to Bell v. Tavistock judgment: Statement regarding medical affirming treatment including puberty blockers for transgender adolescents," undated, https://wpath.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/FINAL-Statement-Regarding-Informed-Consent-Court-Case_Dec-16-2020.docx.pdf.
- 13 Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), adopted November 20, 1989, G.A. Res. 44/25, annex, 44 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 49) at 167, U.N. Doc. A/44/49 (1989), entered into force September 2, 1990.

- 14 Joint statement of United Nations and international human rights experts, "Embrace diversity and protect trans and gender diverse children and adolescents," May 16, 2017, <https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2017/05/embrace-diversity-and-protect-trans-and-gender-diverse-children-and?LangID=E&NewsID=21622>.
- 15 UN General Assembly, Sexual and reproductive health rights: challenges and opportunities during the COVID-19 pandemic, UN Doc. A/76/172, July 16, 2021, <https://docs.un.org/en/A/76/172>, sec.20, 21, 47.
- 16 Inter-American Commission of Human Rights and Special Rapporteur on Economic, Social, Cultural, and Environmental Rights, Report on Trans and Gender-Diverse Persons and Their Economic, Social, Cultural, and Environmental Rights, August 2020, <https://www.oas.org/en/iachr/reports/pdfs/TransDESCA-en.pdf>, 172.
- 17 UN Human Rights Council, "Artificial intelligence and privacy, and children's privacy: Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to privacy, Joseph A. Cannataci," UN Doc. A/HRC/46/37, January 25, 2021, <https://docs.un.org/en/A/HRC/46/37>, sec. 98.c. In addition, the European Court of Human Rights has characterized restrictions on gender-affirming health care, including the failure of governments to facilitate access through budgetary support, as violations of Article 8 of the European Convention on Human Rights (right to respect for private and family life) in several cases related to access to gender-affirming care, including in *L. v. Lithuania* (no. 27527/03), *Schlumpf v. Switzerland*, and *Y.Y. v. Turkey* (no.14793/08). See European Court of Human Rights, "Gender identity issues," July 2024, https://www.echr.coe.int/documents/d/echr/fs_gender_identity_en.g. <https://docs.un.org/en/A/HRC/46/37>.
- 18 United Nations, "Sustainable Development Goals: 17 Goals to Transform our World," <https://www.un.org/en/exhibits/page/sdgs-17-goals-transform-world>, accessed January 8, 2026.
- 19 Trans people's "biological needs, such as transition-related medical services...are often refused by service providers." See UN Special Rapporteur on the right to health and UN Independent Expert on sexual orientation and gender identity, "Call for the effective implementation of SDG Goal 3: Removing barriers and closing the gap of health disparities for lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans and gender-diverse people," October 11, 2019, <https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements-and-speeches/2019/10/call-effective-implementation-sdg-goal-3-removing-barriers-and>.
- 20 UN experts on sexual and reproductive health have called on the World Health Organization to develop global guidance on gender-affirming care as part of its mandate to "support [universal health coverage] to all." The LGBTI Stakeholder Group, a civil society coalition working on LGBTI inclusion in the SDGs, also calls for "universal public quality healthcare for all, including gender-affirming care" to achieve SDG 3. See Virginia Macdonald et al., "The World Health Organization's work and recommendations for improving the health of trans and gender diverse people," *Journal of the International AIDS Society* 25, no. 5 (2022): <https://doi.org/10.1002/jia2.26004>. LGBTI Stakeholder Group, "Inclusive Progress: Centering LGBTI+ Inclusion and Human Rights in the 2030 Agenda," July 2025, <https://hlpf.un.org/sites/default/files/vnrs/2025/2025%20LGBTI%20Stakeholder%20Group%20Position%20Paper.pdf>, 4.
- 21 World Medical Association, "WMA Statement on Trans People," October 2015, <https://www.wma.net/policies-post/wma-statement-on-transgender-people>, sec. 2; American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, "AACAP Statement Responding to Efforts to ban Evidence-Based Care for Transgender and Gender Diverse Youth," November 8, 2019, https://www.aacap.org/AACAP/Latest_News/AACAP_Statement_Responding_to_Efforts-to_ban_Evidence-Based_Care_for_Transgender_and_Gender_Diverse.aspx.
- 22 UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, General comment No. 15 (2013) on the right of the child to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health (art. 24), UN Doc. CRC/C/GC/15, April 17, 2013, https://www.refworld.org/legal/general/crc/2013/en/96127_sec_24.
- 23 Moira Szilagyi, "Why We Stand Up for Transgender Children and Teens," AAP Voices Blog, August 10, 2022, <https://www.aap.org/en/news-room/aap-voices/why-we-stand-up-for-transgender-children-and-teens>.
- 24 A critical review of scientific research on gender-affirming care for youth affirms that "...while some concern about reversibility exists, the current consensus among professionals in the field is that the effects of puberty blockers are reversible: In other words, should youth decide not to continue with [gender-affirming medical care], puberty and its associated bodily changes will resume once puberty blockers are discontinued. According to WPATH, puberty blockers can safely be taken for up to four years." See Terri A. Croteau et al., "Psychological and Physical Health Outcomes Associated with Gender-Affirming Medical Care for Transgender and Gender-Diverse Youth: A Critical Review," *Healthcare* 13, no. 14 (2025): <https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare13141659>. See also Brynn Tannehill, David Gorski and AJ Eckert, "Gender-Affirming Care is Not Experimental, Part II," *Science-Based Medicine*, July 3, 2022, <https://sciencebasedmedicine.org/gender-affirming-care-is-not-experimental-part-ii/>; Wylie C Hembree et al., "Endocrine Treatment of Gender-Dysphoric/Gender-Incongruent Persons: An Endocrine Society* Clinical Practice Guideline," *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 102, no. 11 (2017): <https://academic.oup.com/jcem/article/102/11/3869/4157558?login=false,3869-3903>.
- 25 R. Lee, "Pubertal Suppression for Transgender Youth: A Right to an Open Future Approach in Support of a Youth-Empowered Legal Framework," *Journal of Bioethical Inquiry* (2025): <https://doi.org/10.1007/s11673-025-10493-w>.
- 26 Canadian Paediatric Society, "An affirming approach to caring for transgender and gender-diverse youth," June 20, 2023, <https://cps.ca/en/documents/position/an-affirming-approach-to-caring-for-transgender-and-gender-diverse-youth>; Helene Frances Hedian, "Gender-Affirming Hormone Therapy (GAHT)," *John Hopkins Medicine*, accessed December 2, 2025, <https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/health/treatment-tests-and-therapies/gender-affirming-hormone-therapy-gaht>.

27 Maya Brownstein, "Gender-affirming surgeries rarely performed on transgender youth," Harvard School of Public Health, July 8, 2024, <https://hsph.harvard.edu/news/gender-affirming-surgeries-rarely-performed-on-transgender-youth>.

28 See footnote 2.

29 American Federation of Pediatric Organizations, "Statement in Support of Transgender Children and Youth, their Families, and Health Care Providers," March 28, 2022, <https://www.abp.org/sites/public/files/pdf/news-fopo-statement-transgender-care.pdf>.

30 Kristina R. Olson et al., "Gender Identity 5 Years After Social Transition," *Pediatrics* 150, no. 2 (2022): <https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2021-056082>. See also Tabea Hässler, Jessica J Glazier and Kristina R Olson, "Consistency of gender identity and preferences across time: An exploration among cisgender and transgender children," *Developmental Psychology* 58, no. 11 (2022): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35951394/>; Gary Butler et al., "Discharge outcome analysis of 1089 transgender young people referred to paediatric endocrine clinics in England 2008-2021," *Archives of Disease in Childhood* 107, no. 11 (2022): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35851291/>.

31 Luca Crabtree et al., "A More Nuanced Story: Pediatric Gender-Affirming Healthcare is Associated With Satisfaction and Confidence," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 75, no. 5 (2024): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/39140928/>; Kristina Olson, G. F. Raber and Natalie M. Gallagher, "Levels of Satisfaction and Regret With Gender-Affirming Medical Care in Adolescence," *JAMA Pediatrics* 178, no. 12 (2024): <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/fullarticle/2825195>, 1354-1361; Puja Singh and Ximena Lopez, "Psychological outcomes of gender-affirming medical treatment in transgender youth," *Current Opinion in Endocrine and Metabolic Research* 41 (2025): <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S2451965025000158>; Timo O. Nieder et al., "Individual Treatment Progress Predicts Satisfaction With Transition-Related Care for Youth With Gender Dysphoria: A Prospective Clinical Cohort Study," *Journal of Sexual Medicine* 18, no. 3 (2021): <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsxm.2020.12.010>, 632-645.

32 Eva Feigerlova, "Prevalence of detransition in persons seeking gender-affirming hormonal treatments: a systematic review," *The Journal of Sexual Medicine* 22, no. 2 (2025): <https://doi.org/10.1093/jsxmed/qdae186>, 356-368; Pablo Expósito-Campos, "Gender detransition: A critical review of the literature," *Actas Españolas de Psiquiatría* 51, no. 3 (2023): <https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC10803846>, 98-118.

33 National Center for Transgender Equality, *The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey*, <https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/usts/USTS-Full-Report-Dec17.pdf>, 111.

34 Elizabeth Boskey et al., "A Retrospective Cohort Study of Transgender Adolescents' Gender-Affirming Hormone Discontinuation," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 76, no. 4 (2025): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/39818655>.

35 Sarah M. Thornton, Armin Edalatpour and Katherine Gast, "A systematic review of patient regret after surgery- A common phenomenon in many specialties but rare within gender-affirmation surgery," *The American Journal of Surgery* 234 (2024): <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjsurg.2024.04.021>. The figure of a 1% regret rate is also supported by this systematic review: Valeria Bustos et al., "Regret after Gender-affirmation Surgery: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Prevalence," *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery - Global Open* 9, no. 3 (2021): <https://doi.org/10.1097/GOX.0000000000003477>.

36 Outright International, *A Year in Attacks on Trans, Nonbinary, and Intersex People's Human Rights*, November 2025, https://outrightinternational.org/sites/default/files/2025-11/A_Year_in_Attacks_on_Trans_Nonbinary_and_Intersex_Peoples_Human_Rights%20%282%29.pdf, 7-8; Gabriela Galvin, "The UK is the latest country to ban puberty blockers for trans kids. Why is Europe restricting them?," *Euronews*, December 13, 2024, <https://www.euronews.com/health/2024/12/13/the-uk-is-the-latest-country-to-ban-puberty-blockers-for-trans-kids-why-is-europe-restrict>.

37 Sara A. Mar et al., "US Laws Restricting Medical Care for Transgender Minors," *JAMA Health Forum* 6, no. 11 (2025): <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2841231>.

38 "Turkey restricts hormone therapy access for trans people under 21," *Bianet*, June 27, 2025, <https://bianet.org/haber/turkey-restricts-hormone-therapy-access-for-trans-people-under-21-308907>.

39 Argentine Republic, Presidencia de la Nación, Decreto 62/2025, "Disposiciones," <https://www.boletinoficial.gob.ar/detalleAviso/primera/5846621/20250206>.

40 Andrew Gregory, "Puberty blockers to be banned indefinitely for under-18s across UK," *The Guardian*, December 11, 2024, <https://www.theguardian.com/society/2024/dec/11/puberty-blockers-to-be-banned-indefinitely-for-under-18s-across-uk>.

41 Russia and Georgia banned gender-affirming care for all in 2023 and 2024, respectively. Other countries and subnational jurisdictions have proposed bills to do the same. Associated Press, "Vladimir Putin signs law banning gender changes in Russia," *The Guardian*, July 24, 2023, <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jul/24/vladimir-putin-signs-law-banning-gender-changes-in-russia>; Seb Starcevic, "Georgia signs sweeping anti-LGBTQ+ bill into law," *Politico*, October 3, 2024, <https://www.politico.eu/article/georgia-signs-sweeping-anti-lgbtq-bill-into-law>.

42 Department of Health and Social Care, "Ban on puberty blockers to be made indefinite on experts' advice," December 11, 2024, <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ban-on-puberty-blockers-to-be-made-indefinite-on-experts-advice#:~:text=The%20NHS%20stopped%20the%20routine,Review%20into%20gender%20identity%20services>.

- 43 British Medical Association, "BMA to undertake an evaluation of the Cass Review on gender identity services for children and young people," July 31, 2024, <https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/bma-to-undertake-an-evaluation-of-the-cass-review-on-gender-identity-services-for-children-and-young-people>; Endocrine Society, "Statement in Support of Gender-Affirming Care," May 8, 2024, <https://www.endocrine.org/news-and-advocacy/news-room/2024/statement-in-support-of-gender-affirming-care>; WPATH and USPATH, "Comment on the Cass Review," May 17, 2024, <https://wpath.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/17.05.24-Response-Cass-Review-FINAL-with-ed-note.pdf>; Meredith McNamara et al., "An Evidence-Based Critique of 'The Cass Review' on Gender-affirming Care for Adolescent Gender Dysphoria," July 2024, https://law.yale.edu/sites/default/files/documents/integrity-project_cass-response.pdf; Chris Noone et al., "Critically appraising the cass report: methodological flaws and unsupported claims," BMC Medical Research Methodology 25 (2025): <https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s12874-025-02581-7>.
- 44 Cámara de Diputados y Diputadas de Chile, "Solicitud de Comisión Especial Investigadora," July 8, 2024, <https://www.camara.cl/verDoc.aspx?prmTipo=DocumentoFicha&prmiD=79183&prmTipoDoc=DIP>.
- 45 Ibid, 32.
- 46 Hannah Smothers, "Hm, No One Had a Problem With Puberty Blockers When Only Cis Kids Took Them," Vice, May 28, 2021, <https://www.vice.com/en/article/no-one-had-a-problem-with-puberty-blockers-when-only-cis-kids-took-them>.
- 47 Gabriela Galvin, "The UK is the latest country to ban puberty blockers for trans kids. Why is Europe restricting them?," Euro News, December 13, 2024, <https://www.euronews.com/health/2024/12/13/the-uk-is-the-latest-country-to-ban-puberty-blockers-for-trans-kids-why-is-europe-restrict>; U.S. White House, "Protecting Children From Chemical and Surgical Mutilation," January 28, 2025, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/protecting-children-from-chemical-and-surgical-mutilation>; Elana Redfield, "Impact of Ban on Gender-Affirming Care on Transgender Minors," UCLA School of Law Williams Institute, January 2025, <https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/impact-gac-ban-eo>; Chris Pepin-Neff, "Anti-Trans Moral Panics Endanger All Young People," Scientific American, May 19, 2023, <https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/anti-trans-moral-panic-s-endanger-all-young-people>.
- 48 Joshua D Safer et al., "Barriers to Health Care for Transgender Individuals," Current Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes and Obesity 23, no. 2 (2016): <https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC4802845>; Abbas Jessani et al., "Healthcare access and barriers to utilization among transgender and gender diverse people in Africa: a systematic review," BMC Global Public Health 2, no. 1 (2024): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/38948028>.
- 49 Livia Maria de Souza Gonçalves, Norberto Rech and Luciano Soares, "Health access for transgender people in Latin America: a scoping review," Population Medicine 5 (2023): <https://www.populationmedicine.eu/Health-access-for-transgender-people-in-Latin-America-a-scoping-review%2C165516%2C0%2C2C.html?utm>; Seán Kearns et al., "Experiences of transgender and non-binary youth accessing gender-affirming care: A systematic review and meta-ethnography," PLOS One, September 10, 2021, <https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0257194>; Jae A Puckett et al., "Barriers to Gender-Affirming Care for Transgender and Gender Nonconforming Individuals," Sexuality Research and Social Policy 15, no. 1 (2017): <https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-017-0295-8>; Davide Costa, "Transgender Health between Barriers: A Scoping Review and Integrated Strategies," Societies 13, no. 5 (2023): <https://doi.org/10.3390/soc13050125>.
- 50 Human rights bodies, such as the UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, the UN Independent Expert on sexual orientation and gender identity, and the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe, have called on states to ensure sufficient coverage of gender-affirming interventions in health insurance schemes. The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights took one step further, recommending that public health systems move toward ensuring that these interventions are "free of charge." See UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, Concluding observations on the combined fourth and fifth periodic reports of Switzerland, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/CHE/CO/4-5, November 25, 2016, <https://docs.un.org/en/CEDAW/C/CHE/CO/4-5>, sec. 39(d); UN Human Rights Council, "The right to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health of persons, communities and populations affected by discrimination and violence based on sexual orientation and gender identity in relation to the Sustainable Development Goals," UN Doc. A/HRC/50/27, November 22, 2022, <https://docs.un.org/en/A/HRC/50/27>, sec. 30; Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe, Discrimination against transgender people in Europe, Resolution 2048 (2015), April 22, 2015, <https://pace.coe.int/en/files/21736/html>, sec. 6.3.1. Inter-American Commission of Human Rights and Special Rapporteur on Economic, Social, Cultural, and Environmental Rights, Report on Trans and Gender-Diverse, 172.
- 51 Lauren S. H. Chong et al., "Experiences and Perspectives of Transgender Youths in Accessing Health Care," JAMA Pediatrics 175, no. 11 (2021): <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/article-abstract/2782148>, 1159-1173.
- 52 Michelle M Johns et al., "Differences in Health Care Experiences among Transgender and Gender Diverse Youth by Gender Identity and Race/Ethnicity," Prevention Science 24, no. 6 (2023): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/37086334>, 1128-1141; Ace Chan, Annie Pullen Sansfaçon and Elizabeth Saewyc, "Experiences of discrimination or violence and health outcomes among Black, Indigenous and People of Colour trans and/or nonbinary youth," Journal of Advanced Nursing 79, no. 5 (2013): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36534267>; Candice Mazon et al., "Experiences of Gender and Racial/Ethnic Discrimination in Sexual Healthcare Among Transgender and Nonbinary Young Adults of Color," Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health 57, no. 2 (2025): <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/40514048>, 231-240.

53 Kimberly M. Zieselman, "U.S. Rollbacks on Intersex Rights Risk Setting a Bad Precedent Globally," Outright International, January 5, 2026, <https://outrightinternational.org/insights/us-rollbacks-intersex-rights-risk-setting-bad-precedent-globally>; Sara A. Mar et al., "Intersex Exceptions in U.S. Laws Restricting Medical Care for Transgender Minors," medRxiv, <https://doi.org/10.1101/2025.04.22.2532614>.

54 Sylvan Fraser Anthony and Maddie Moran, "No care, just control – the intersex mutilation exceptions in gender-affirming care bans," interACT, May 15, 2025, <https://interactadvocates.org/no-care-just-control-the-intersex-mutilation-exceptions-in-gender-affirming-care-bans>.

Cover illustration

Doctor appointment with child
by blackboxguild – Stylized Adobe Stock

Contact

Outright International
+1 212 430 6054
comms@outrightinternational.org
www.outrightinternational.org